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     ACME TOWNSHIP BOARD MEETING 

ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

               6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 

            Tuesday, April 5, 2016, 7:00 p.m. 

 

 
CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  at 7:00 p.m. 

 

  Members present: J. Aukerman, C. Dye, A. Jenema, G.LaPointe,  P. Scott, D. White, J. Zollinger 

  Members excused: None 

  Staff present:              N. Edwardson, Recording Secretary 

            

A. LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: None 
 

B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  

Zollinger requested that a memo from  Road Commission regarding annual brining be added to New Business #7 

and under Old Business #1 a sewer/water accounting update and #2 Parks trail update. 

 

Motion by Jenema, seconded by White to approve the agenda with the three additions to New and Old   

Business.  Motion carried by unanimous vote. 

 

  C.      APPROVAL OF BOARD MINUTES 

1.      Draft unapproved minutes 3/16/16 Special meeting 

 

                          Motion by Aukerman, seconded by White to approve the Board minutes as presented. 

                          Motion carried by unanimous vote. 

 

D.     INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: None 

     

  E.      REPORTS:  

1. Clerk – Dye 

           Dye stated that there was a 46% turnout for the recent March 8th presidential primary election. 

           There will be a Elk Rapids school bond proposal election on May 3rd.  Dye stated that anyone wanting to  

           run in the August primary must file the paperwork with the Clerk’s office by 4:00 pm on April 19, 2016. 

2. Parks – Henkel     

3. Legal Counsel – Jocks 

4. Sherriff – Ken Chubb  

5. County – Carol Crawford Received and filed 

6. Roads – Marc McKeller   

                    

F.      SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS/DISCUSSIONS: None 

      

 G.         CONSENT CALENDAR: The purpose is to expedite business by grouping non-controversial items together    

      one Board motion (roll call vote) without discussion. A request to remove any item for discussion later in the a 

      agenda from any member of the Board, staff or public shall be granted. 

 

1. RECEIVE AND FILE: 

a. Treasurer’s Report  

b. UClerk’s Revenue/Expenditure Report  and Balance Sheet  

c. Metro Fire 2016 Annual Report 

d. RecyleSmart Press Release March 2016 

e. Draft Unapproved meeting minutes 

          1.     Planning Commision 3/14/16 

                                                 2.     Parks & Trail 2/5/16 and 3/11/16 
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             2.         APPROVAL:  

                          a.          Accounts Payable Prepaid of $238,408.61 and Current to be approved of $86,756.42 

            (Recommend approval: Cathy Dye, Clerk) 

                 

  H.      ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT CALENDAR: 

            Dye asked for the Current bills report be removed.    

 

             Motion by Jenema, seconded by Dye to approve the consent calendar with the removal of the Current 

             bills report.   Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote. 

 

Dye received an invoice from the Grand Traverse County Sheriff office today for services Oct-Dec 2015 for 

$19,147.00  and would like to add to the report tonight. Current bills would be $105,903.42 instead of $86,756.42. 

 

Motion by LaPointe, seconded by White to approve the current bills with the additional $19,147.00.  

Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote. 

                     

   I. NEW BUSINESS: 

              1.      2% Tribal June grant cycle-water line construction 

                       Zollinger is requesting Board approval for submission of a grant for the 2% Tribal June grant cycle.  This 

                       grant will finance the construction expense to extend Tribal water along the main business corridor of Acme 

                       Township along M-72 to Mt Hope Rd and up to Mt Hope Rd to Hope Village. 

 

                        Motion by White, seconded by Scott to approve the submission of the 2% Tribal grant for the June 

                        2016 cycle.  Motion carried unanimously. 

 

2.    Resolution for budget amendment Parks maintenance  

   Zollinger stated we need to do this resolution to move funds from 101 to Parks repairs & maintenance due 

   to the August 2015 storm. 

 

    Motion by LaPointe, seconded by Scott to approve Resolution R-2016-17 for various fund moves 

    adjustments.  Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote. 

 

              3.        Resolution regarding park endowment      

                          

                          Motion by LaPointe, seconded by White to approve Resolution R-2016-18 supporting the Acme 

                          Shoreline Park Endowment fund for use of interest from fund over next 3 years for Bayside Park 

                          improvement plan.  Motion carried by unanimous roll call vote. 

 

              4.        Update Parks & Cemetery maintenance 

                          A proposed parks maintenance changes in activities and hours for 2016 was presented to the Board. 

                          Three main changes are 1. Outsource mowing for Bayside park North/South 2. Hire one seasonal worker 

                          to assist parks manager and 3. Change present maintenance manager hours with more in the Summer and 

                          less in the winter.  Discussion followed. Zollinger will check with legal counsel on wording to use to 

                          change Township Employee handbook on minimum hours for full-time employees. 

 

                          Motion by LaPointe, seconded by Aukerman to approve the proposed parks changes for 1 and                       

             2 and pending legal opinion 3 would be approved.  Motion carried by a roll call vote of 6 

                          (Aukerman, Dye, Jenema, LaPointe, White, Zollinger) in favor and 1 (Scott) opposing. 

 

5.    Update Tribal trust land 12.6 acres 

                         The Board received recent correspondence regarding  the 12.6 Tribal trust land update. The request to be 

                         treated as sovereign nation land.  This was send back to the “BIA” for final approval. 
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6.    2016-17 Budget/Wages/departments new format BS&A 

                         Zollinger presented the 2016-2017 budget for 101s funds for review. 

 

                         LaPointe began a discussion on lower the Trustees annual wages to $5,000 instead of $6,000. 

                         Discussion followed. 

 

                         A Special meeting for a Budget workshop will be held, Wednesday, April 20th and 6:00 pm.  There 

                         will also be two other items on the agenda. 

   

  J.        OLD BUSINESS:   
               1.         Annual Brining agreement for Acme Township gravel roads for 2016  

                          The Board of County Road commissioners’ policy is to provide a 25% match for brine application on 

                          county maintained  gravel roads with the Township paying 75%.  

 

                          Motion by LaPointe, seconded by White  to approve the Annual Brining agreement as presented 

                          with two applications of brine for some Township roads.  Motion carried by unanimous roll call 

                          vote. 
 

                2.       Update on Parks & Trails - Jenema 

                          Jenema asked the Board to think about what will be our roll in the Tart Trails. Discussion followed. 

 

 

               PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE BOARD: 

 

               Phil Anderson, 10118 Kay Ray Rd, asked about the burnt out house across from the Music House on 31N. 

               Zollinger commented that Metro Fire did fire training during the winter months.  He is working with the 

               owner to finish taking down the building. 

 

                

               ADJOURN AT 9:00 pm 

  



If you are planning to attend and are physically challenged, requiring any special assistance, please notify Cathy Dye, Clerk, within 24 
hours of the meeting at 938-1350. 

- 

              ACME TOWNSHIP REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

          ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

                6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 

               Tuesday, April 5, 2016, 7:00 p.m. 
 

 

UGENERAL TOWNSHIP MEETING POLICIES 

A.       All cell phones shall be switched to silent mode or turned off. 

B.       Any person may make a video, audio or other record of this meeting. Standing equipment, 

             records, or portable microphones must be located so as not to block audience view. 

 

CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  

ROLL CALL  

     

A.  LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: 
Public Comment periods are provided at the beginning and end of each meeting agenda. Members of the public 

may address the Board regarding any subject of community interest during these periods. Comment during 

other portions of the agenda may or may not be entertained at the moderator’s discretion.  

 

 B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  

 

C.        APPROVAL OF BOARD MINUTES: 

a.     Draft unapproved 03/16/16  minutes Special Board meeting 

 

D.         INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: 

 

E.         REPORTS 

  a.    Clerk – C. Dye 

               b.    Parks – T. Henkel 

               c,    Legal Counsel – J. Jocks 

               d.    Sheriff -  

               e.    County -Carol Crawford 

               f.     Roads - Marc Mc Keller 

 

F.     SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS/DISCUSSIONS: 

 

G.    CONSENT CALENDAR: The purpose is to expedite business by grouping non-controversial items 

        together for one Board motion (roll call vote) without discussion. A request to remove any item for 

        discussion later in the agenda from any member of the Board, staff or public shall be granted. 

 

1. RECEIVE AND FILE: 

a.   Treasurer’s Report  

b.   Clerk’s Revenue/Expenditure Report and Balance Sheet  

c.   Metro Fire 2016 Annual Report 

d.   RecycleSmart Press Release March 2016  

e.   Draft Unapproved meeting minutes 

       1.    Planning Commission 3/14/16 

       2.    Parks & Trail meeting 2/5/16 and 03/11/16 

2. APPROVAL: 

a. Accounts Payable Prepaid of $238,408.61 and Current to be approved of  

 $86,756.42 (Recommend approval: Clerk, C. Dye) 

 

 H. INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: 

 



If you are planning to attend and are physically challenged, requiring any special assistance, please notify Cathy Dye, Clerk, within 24 
hours of the meeting at 938-1350. 

 

I. ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT CALENDAR: 

 1.        

2.        

3.        

 

 

J. CORRESPONDENCE: 

                         

K.          PUBLIC HEARING:  

 

L. NEW BUSINESS: 

  1. 2% Tribal June grant cycle-Water line construction 

              2.         Resolution for Budget amendment Parks Maintenance 

              3.         Resolution regarding park endowment 

              4.         Update Parks & Cemetery maintenance 

              5.         Update Tribal Trust Land 12.6 acres 

  6. 2016-17 budget /Wages/departments New Format BS&A 

 

     

M.      OLD BUSINESS: 

           1.   

        

  

 

 PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE BOARD:  

 

 

ADJOURN 
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ACME TOWNSHIP  SPECIAL BOARD MEETING 

ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 

Wednesday, March 16, 2016, 10:00 a.m. 

 

 

 
CALL TO ORDER WITH PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AT 10:00 a.m. 

 

  Members present: J. Aukerman, C. Dye,  G. LaPointe, D. White,  J. Zollinger 

  Members excused:     A. Jenema, P. Scott,  

  Staff present:              None 

                     

A.  LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: None 

                  

B.  APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  

 

Motion by Dye, seconded by White to approve the agenda as presented. Motion carried by unanimous 

vote. 

              

C.   INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: None 

               

  D.    NEW BUSINESS: 

1. Approval of Board minutes from the 03/01/16 Board meeting. 
             Zollinger stated this Special meeting was called as the minutes needed to be approved for the DNR Trust 

             Fund grant application for submission on April 1, 2016. 

 

             Motion by White, seconded by LaPointe to approve the 03/01/16 Board minutes as presented.  

Motion  carried by unanimous roll call vote. 

 

    

 PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE BOARD: 

 
 Trustee, LaPointe, had some questions about a SAD on a private road. 

 

              

              

Adjourned at 10:20 am       
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County Staff Report 
March 2016 

 
 
 
Strategic Goals 
1. Maintain financial strength and stability 
2. Strengthen and expand the County’s use of technology 
3. Address infrastructure needs 
4. Continue community engagement and access to information 
5. Ensure that County is viewed as a fair and equitable employer 
6. Expand the capabilities of the Board of Commissioners 
7. Advance the health and quality of life of the region 
8. Protect and preserve County’s water resources, forests, natural areas and scenic beauty 

 
Administration/Board of Commissioners (1, 2, 4)  

➢ The recommendation for Resource Recovery services is being presented to the 
Resource Management & Administration Committee March 9. 
 

➢ Staff is working with former State Budget Director, Mary Lannoye to complete a study of 
the County’s Unfunded Pension and Retiree Healthcare liabilities. These findings will be 
presented to the Board on March 16.  

 
County Clerk (4) 

➢ Concealed pistol license applications have tripled since December 1, 2015.  The new 
CPL fingerprint machine has been installed and we are taking new applicants’ 
fingerprints when they apply for their concealed pistol license.   

 
➢ We have also successfully changed to a new credit card program. 

 
Commission on Aging (7)   

➢ The Commission on Aging Staff delivered Valentine bags from the COA and Hagerty 
Insurance for two weeks prior to Valentine’s Day.  This is the second year that the 
employees of Hagerty Insurance have put together individual bags for our clients.   
COA staff created a special personalized thank you gift from the individual cards 
received from our clients to give to Hagerty as a commemorative memento. 

 
➢ Medication Management Pilot​ ­ The 30 day pilot was completed on March 1, 2016.  The 

Board of Directors reviewed and discussed the continuation of this program at the 
Committee of the Whole meeting.  The decision is to issue a request for quote in search 
of the best machines and pricing available for the COA Clients.  The program will begin 
with making a limited number of machines available in the beginning and then growing to 
meet demand.  

 
➢ The AARP Volunteers are staying busy preparing tax returns this year at the Front Street 

office.  Appointments will continue through Monday, April 18. The hours are 9:30 a.m. to 
3:00 p.m.  As of February 23, 78 tax returns have been completed.  
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➢ The field staff will have three new Universal Aides join the team mid­March. They will be 

joining Melissa Z. our first Universal Aide. 
 

➢ Staff is preparing to exhibit at the BASA Expo ­”Ideas for Life: Senior Expo 2016” at the 
Civic Center on May 18, 2016. 

 
➢ Volunteers are being recruited for the annual NMC BBQ on May 22 at the NMC Campus. 

The COA needs volunteer drivers to deliver meals and volunteers to pack meals and 
prepare food.  Over 254 meals were delivered to COA clients in 2015.  

 
Equalization / GIS (1, 4) 

➢ Equalization is working closely with the local units as they prepare their 2016 
assessment rolls to ensure they meet the statutory 50% of true cash value in each class 
of property prior to the March Board of Review. 

 
➢ East Bay Appraisers have the Change of Assessment Notices delivered to the taxpayers 

in preparation for the March Board of Review appeal process. 
 

➢ The PRE Auditor has litigated some appeals of denials through the Michigan Tax 
Tribunal. 

 
➢ GIS personnel are streamlining the address assignment process and modifying the 

spatial data to reflect the new parcels for 2016. 
 
Facilities (3) 

➢ Installation of the new ​ASKA ​generator is complete.  This unit provides emergency 
power supply to the Governmental Center for Dispatch and phone operations.  This unit 
replaces a 1975 ​Kohler ​generator. 

 
➢ Emphasis on preventive maintenance remains a priority.   

 
Health Department (7) 

ADMINISTRATION & FINANCE DIVISION 
➢ Fiscal Year­End​ ­ Finished closing the 2015 calendar year for the Health Department.  
 
➢ Annual Audit​ ­ Continuing to prepare information for the annual County audit. 
 
➢ Regional Emergency Preparedness Finance Team​ ­ Assisted the Northern Michigan 

Public Health Emergency Preparedness program in creating an expense voucher form to 
be utilized in the billing of regional preparedness operations out of the collaborative 
budget that was developed.   

 
➢ Affiliation Agreement ​­ Created a template affiliation agreement for the Health 

Department, which has been reviewed as to form by the Prosecutor’s office, to be used 
with any future colleges or universities interested in their students being academically 
affiliated with the Health Department Divisions.  
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➢ Outreach​ ­ Northern Michigan Public Health Alliance Marketing Work Group met, and 
public information officers from area local health departments designed a plan for new 
website, as well as timeline for other goals and accomplishments.   

 
➢ Northwest Michigan Water Safety Network​ ­ The GTCHD hosted a meeting of the 

Northwest Michigan Water Safety Network on February 24th.  We had an excellent 
turnout of our network partners including the Traverse City Area Public Schools, Grand 
Traverse County Sheriff’s Office, Meteorologist Tom O’Hare /TV 9&10, Grand Traverse 
Parks & Recreation, Safe Kids North Shore, etc.  The group continues to advocate for 
educating the public on water safety issues including drowning prevention.  Wendy Trute 
and Jennifer Ritter (MSU Extension) presented to the GT Area Hospitality Association to 
encourage area hotel participation in purchasing and installing water rescue stations on 
their beaches.  

 
➢ Strategic Planning​ ­ Partnered with John Sych from Planning to lead all staff through the 

initial phase of strategic planning. The management team will now work to take the input 
and create a 3 year strategic plan.  

 
➢ Community Health Needs Assessment​ ­ Partnering with Munson and McLaren Health 

Systems and local health departments in our region for one assessment. Led the Grand 
Traverse Collaborative in a discussion to begin the current assessment and participated 
in the strategic planning session in February. 

 
MEDICAL EXAMINER DIVISION 
➢ Database​ ­ Investigating feasibility of switching to MDIlog software for medical examiner 

database.  
 
➢ Annual Report​ ­ Completing the first annual tri­county medical examiner’s report to 

present to all 3 boards in the spring.  
 
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH & ANIMAL CONTROL DIVISION 
➢ Randy Emeott Retirement​ ­ After 38 years of service with the GTCHD, Randy Emeott 

retired on Friday, February 26th.  Randy was our Environmental Health Coordinator and 
guided our Environmental Health staff through six (6) accreditation cycles in the on­site 
waste water program and never missed a mandatory program requirement (MPR) 
through the Michigan Department of Environmental Quality (MDEQ) since the 
accreditation program began in 1999!  His hard work and dedication to our department 
will be missed. 

 
➢ Dan Thorell Promotion​ ­ Dan Thorell has been promoted to Environmental Health 

Coordinator following the retirement of Randy Emeott.  Dan has been employed with the 
Health Department in the Environmental Health Division since 2001.  Congratulations 
Dan! 

 
EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT & PUBLIC HEALTH PREPAREDNESS DIVISION 
EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT 
➢ Active Shooter Report​ ­ Compiled After Action Report and submitted safety upgrade 

recommendations to respective administration from the City/County Government 
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Building Risk/Hazard assessments and lock­down/active shooter trainings conducted in 
January.  

 
➢ Public Safety Communications​ ­ Attended the 2016 Michigan Public Safety 

Communications Interoperability Conference with public safety leaders from around the 
state and region. Numerous topics were discussed and presented surrounding public 
safety communications during disasters and new challenges faced with communications. 
Grand Traverse County’s migration to the 800Mhz was also featured.  

 
➢ Event Planning​ ­ Planning meetings for Bayshore Marathon, National Cherry Festival, 

Comedy Festival, TC Film Festival, and the new 7 week long Great Lakes Equestrian 
Festival are underway.  

 
➢ Government Building Fire/Emergency Plans​ ­ Assisting County & City administration with 

updating Government Building Fire/Emergency Plans. 
 
➢ CodeRED​ ­ Working to upload all 127 county Hazardous Materials sites and related info 

into the CodeRED system for easier deployment of emergency messages during 
incidents at those sites.  

 
➢ Law Enforcement Technology Workshop​ ­ Planning and preparing to host a region wide 

law enforcement technology workshop in the near future to present the newest 
technology available to law enforcement. 

 
PUBLIC HEALTH EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS (PHEP) 
➢ Regional PHEP​ ­ Northern Michigan Public Health Emergency Preparedness began 

utilizing the billing of regional preparedness operations out of the collaborative budget 
that was developed.  This was the accumulation of a great deal of work and 
collaboration to bring this together. The first collaborative Public Health Emergency 
Preparedness monthly update was developed and conducted.  A big step in bringing 
together the coordinated planning and development of plans, exercises, and operations 
across the region.  

 
➢ Medical CBRNE Training​ ­ Grand Traverse County Emergency Preparedness took part 

in a two day Medical Management of Chemical, Biological, Radiological, and Nuclear 
incidents course with a number of our regional partners at Munson Medical Center  

 
➢ Zika Preparedness​ ­ Emergency Preparedness joined forces with key GTCHD staff in 

taking part in the preparation of Zika virus communication materials as the concern and 
need for information about the public health threat has grown. Created media talking 
points and fact sheet for Zika Virus; Public Health Nurse provided interview with 7&4 
News.  

 
➢ Sharepoint Platform​ ­ Northern Michigan Public Health Emergency Preparedness has 

been working diligently to develop a regional, collaborative sharepoint platform that will 
enable PHEP operations across the northern region to be streamlined, collaborated, and 
implemented.   
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COMMUNITY HEALTH DIVISION 
DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION PROGRAMS​:   
➢ Communicable Disease Program​ ­ Followed up on 64 reportable communicable 

diseases in GT County.  Provided six presentations about communicable disease topics 
and reporting requirements to area providers in an effort to improve provider reporting. 
Responded to multiple community member questions about the new and emerging Zika 
virus.  Worked on provider and community communication about Zika virus including 
speaking with the media.  Participated in meetings with Munson Medical Center to 
streamline early reporting of communicable diseases to the Health Department.   

 
➢ Reproductive Health​ – Provided Reproductive Health Services to 104 area men and 

women.  In the last phase of preparation for our “go live” date of March 9th for Electronic 
Health Record implementation in our Reproductive Health Clinic.  Received feedback 
from a client thanking us for catching her breast cancer, found on clinical breast exam, 
by our Reproductive Health Nurse Practitioner. 

 
➢ Adolescent Clinics   

o Continued involvement on the Homeless Youth Initiative and Professionals for 
Healthy Adolescent Sexual Education (PHASE) boards. PHASE is working with local 
schools and PCP offices to disseminate information to parents.   

 
o Provided educational opportunity to 10 teens at TCHS on dangers of drug use and 

opportunities for assistance. 
 
o Met with new director of Pine Rest to discuss Mental Health Visit Billing opportunity 

and upcoming contract details for next Fiscal Year. 
 
o Both clinics continued to see a busy month due to staffing issues for various leaves. 

Between the 2 clinics, there were over 100 visits to see the Nurse Practitioner and 
100 visits to see our Mental Health Providers. Mental Health continues to see 
increasing demand. 

 
MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH PROGRAMS​: 
➢ Maternal Infant Health Program​ ­ Provided home visiting to over 250 Medicaid moms 

and babies, admitting 24 new clients in January.  As members of a Northern Region 
Maternal Infant Health Program (MIHP) Quality Improvement team, we are researching 
and exploring ways to improve internal acceptance of MIHP from clients we service 
through our WIC program.  Effective October 1, 2016, MIHP billing will go through the 
assigned Managed Health Plans rather than straight Medicaid. 

 
➢ Healthy Futures​ ­ Conducted 17 home visits to postpartum moms and babies, placing 

over 250 phone calls to connect with pregnant and postpartum moms who have 
delivered at Munson Medical Center.  Exploring potential revenue streams to address an 
increased demand for home visiting through this mom/baby promising program. 

 
➢ Children’s Special Health Care Services​ ­ Serviced a caseload of over 280 clients, 

providing nearly 20 home visits for care planning and coordination.  This population 
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continues to struggle with transportation barriers to attend to specialty medical 
appointments downstate.  

 
➢ Pediatric Cardiac Clinic​ ­ In January and February we assisted with over 17 specialty 

clinic appointments in partnership with Munson Medical Center and University of 
Michigan physicians.   

 
➢ Immunizations​ ­ The Health Department clinic administered over 300 vaccinations in 

January, along with Adolescent Health from both KTown and Youth Health and Wellness 
administering over 30 to teens.  We still serviced 84 walk in clients, administering 69 flu 
vaccinations.  This is a late season for flu, so getting your vaccination is still timely to 
prevent.  MCIR region 5 grant is providing us an opportunity to explore a local health 
department pilot project.  One such idea is to provide immunizations through our 
MIHP/Healthy Futures home visiting when needed, including to address cocooning 
principle in regards to all caregivers and household members surrounding the baby with 
a cocoon of protection when they are too young to receive vaccinations.​  Outreach for 
Immunization includes fliers to Senior Center for Shingles virus. 

 
➢ WIC​ ­ While January was a little slow for the WIC clinic, February has shown to be busy 

with over 900 appointments made and a 70% show rate. 
 
➢ Hearing and Vision​ ­ January was a very busy month resulting in over 1200 school­age 

vision screenings and 126 referrals for follow­up. 
 
Information Technology (2) 

➢ Google Talk/Hangouts has been setup for the Sheriff to conduct free video based media 
briefings. 

 
➢ Met with the City Manager/Assistant City Manager to discuss IT support and City 

projects. IT will be reviewing the payroll system with the City with a vendor 
demonstration of a new system. 

 
➢ Provided an IT orientation session for County Administrator, Tom Menzel, and Deputy 

County Administrator, Jennifer DeHaan. 
 

➢ Seeking to fill an IT Server Administrator position after Gabe Talaga left at the end of 
2015. 

 
➢ Planning an upgrade to the County’s wireless access infrastructure. Many of the wireless 

access points are 9­10 years old and the wireless controller is nearing end of life. 
 

➢ Created a request for proposal for the purchase of new Construction Code software. IT 
is working with Jean Derenzy and Bruce Remai and we plan to have a recommendation 
for a new system at the end of May. 

 
➢ Two servers have been setup for the new voicemail system that will be implemented in 

March/April. Forty auto­attendant/caller apps will need to be recreated and re­recorded 
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as part of the upgrade. All users of the voicemail system will be required to re­record 
greetings. 

 
➢  A final database and document image export were completed from the Prosecutor’s old 

system and provided to Karpel for import into the new Prosecutor system. 
 
MSUE (7, 8) 

➢ Safe Kids North Shore Coordinator, Jennifer Ritter, was nominated for the 2015 Child 
Passenger Safety Instructor of the Year award, an honor presented by the National Child 
Passenger Safety Board, managed by the National Safety Council.  Her nomination will 
be recognized at the 2017 Lifesavers Conference. 

 
➢ Safe Kids North Shore held a ​Continuing Education Training for Certified Child 

Passenger Safety Technicians​ (CPST’s) on February 19 in the 2​nd​ Floor Training Room 
at the GT County Governmental Center.  The class was paid for through a grant that 
Ritter secured from the Michigan Office of Highway Safety Planning.  CPST’s are 
required, like any other license holder (paramedic, firefighter, police, social work, etc…), 
to earn continuing education credits to make sure that they are always giving 
up­to­date/current information and best practices to the public.  Often these classes are 
only offered in Lansing, something that is not feasible for many departments.  Each year 
Safe Kids North Shore holds one of these types of training in Traverse City, not only to 
maintain the local CPST presence/services, but so that other northern Michigan counties 
can travel to a training site that is closer than Lansing or Detroit.  27 CPST’s attended 
the class: 18 were law enforcement officers (including an Undersheriff), 5 were from 
various healthcare fields, 3 were from fire services and 1 was from a traffic safety 
agency.  Counties that took advantage of the training included: Grand Traverse, Benzie, 
Kalkaska, Alpena, Iosco, Antrim and Crawford. 

 
➢ Tractor Safety Program​ – Teens can improve their chances of employment by 

completing a tractor safety training.  MSU Extension will host a 4­H Tractor Safety 
Program for 14 and 15 year old youth on Wednesdays, April 6, 13, 20, 27 from 6­8:30 
pm at the NW Michigan Horticultural Research Station.  The written and driving test will 
be held on Saturday, April 30 from 8:30am – 2:30pm.  Participants must attend all five 
sessions to become certified.  The cost is $75 per student and some scholarships are 
available if finances are an issue.  Youth must be 14 years of age by June 1, 2016. 
Space is limited.  The registration deadline is March 25.  Registration forms are available 
online at​ ​www.msue.msu.edu/leelanau​. Call the Leelanau MSU Extension office for more 
information at 231­256­9888. 

 
➢ Michigan Sea Grant is hosting the 2nd Annual Michigan Seafood Summit on April 8 at 

the Hagerty Center in Traverse City.  ​The Seafood Summit is an all­day event that 
highlights aquaculture, commercial fisheries and local seafood in Michigan. This year's 
summit features two information sessions and a special Michigan seafood dinner 
prepared by acclaimed chefs from around the state.  Click​ ​here​ for more info. 

 
Parks and Recreation (7) 

➢ After opening mid­January, the Y Central at the County’s Civic Center (pool and fitness 
facility) has 144 Y Central memberships purchased, to date.  During February 2016, 

 

http://www.msue.msu.edu/leelanau
http://www.msue.msu.edu/leelanau
http://www.miseagrant.umich.edu/seafoodsummit/?utm_source=Seafood%20Summit%20List&utm_campaign=265d281081-Save_the_Date_Seafood_Summit-2-3-2016&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_ee7283c076-265d281081-424279801
http://www.miseagrant.umich.edu/seafoodsummit/?utm_source=Seafood%20Summit%20List&utm_campaign=265d281081-Save_the_Date_Seafood_Summit-2-3-2016&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_ee7283c076-265d281081-424279801
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there were 198 scan­ins at Y Central by members of Y Silver Lake.  A Y Silver Lake 
membership permits access to all three locations – Y Silver Lake, Y Central, and Y 
South.  

 
➢ By invitation, during the mParks (formerly Michigan Recreation and Park Association) 

Conference held at Grand Traverse Resort in mid­February, the Parks Director and 
Director of Soccer Operations Henry Aiyenero co­facilitated a session with Mike Price of 
Pure Michigan Sports, titled the “Economic Impact of Sports Events.”  This session 
showcased unique “landlord/facility­recreation provider” relationships between Grand 
Traverse County Parks and Recreation and the many area recreation providers (such as 
American Legion Baseball, the Grand Traverse Bay YMCA, TBAYS, and more), that 
serve our community.  The ability of recreation providers to program, hold tournaments, 
and put on special events at our county parks and facilities boosts our area’s economy. 
For example, the estimated economic impact on our community from just one TBAYS’ 
tournament is $3,400,000.  The mParks Conference hosted approximately 500 parks 
and recreation professionals from around the state.  

 
Parks and Recreation/Senior Center Network (7) 

➢ The Senior Center Network Manager participated in Community Collaborative's 
Community Health Assessment, which generated data to be used for future grant writing 
and strategic planning efforts. 

 
➢ The Senior Center Network Manager has been appointed to BATA's Advisory Council, 

which meets quarterly to address service delivery to seniors. 
 

➢ The County website for Parks and Recreation has been reorganized to include the 
Senior Center Network. 

 
➢ The agreement between Parks and Recreation and The Rock in Kingsley, which is used 

as a senior center satellite facility offering program to area seniors, has been executed. 
The Senior Center offers programming in six locations within the county:  Acme, Fife 
Lake, Interlochen, Kingsley, Traverse City. 

 
➢ In February 2016, 58 new members joined the Senior Center Network, which currently 

has a total of 4,051 members.  
 

➢ In February 2016, 444 seniors participated in 1,414 units of service provided by the 
Senior Center Network. 

 
Planning & Development (1, 3, 4, 7, 8) 

➢ The County approved a $175,000 Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Loan 
application requested by Kejara’s Bridge, a local food producer that is expanding with 
new operations in Garfield Township. The loan will be used to hire five (5) full time 
positions over the course of two years, of which, at least 51% of these positions will be 
available to low to moderate income individuals. The application will be submitted to the 
Michigan Strategic Fund board for approval. 
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➢ The Brownfield Redevelopment Authority accepted an application for the Park Place 
Hotel in downtown Traverse City  to prepare a brownfield plan for the site that includes a 
new convention center, parking structure, housing development that includes affordable 
units, and public infrastructure improvements. 

 
➢ Staff is working with SEEDS in identifying new energy efficiency opportunities in County 

facilities. The support from SEEDS is funded by a Community Energy Management grant 
from the Michigan Energy Office that was received by the local non­profit organization. 
This collaborative effort will include the staff from the Planning & Development and 
Facilities Management Departments. 

 
Treasurer (1) 

➢ We started accepting Debit & Credit cards through Ottawa County G2G credit card 
program for passport fees, plat books, copies and dog licenses, which has been well 
received.  County Clerk and Circuit Court switched their credit card processing server to 
G2G, which is a more user friendly platform. 

  
➢ Started the process to refund the Pavilions bond with a scheduled pay off of May 2016 

saving the Pavilions over $100,000.00 in interest.  
  

➢ We had our foreclosure hearing in Circuit Court.  All documents were filed and we are on 
track for foreclosure April 1.  Sent out 130 final foreclosure notices to parcels set to be 
foreclosed. 

  
➢ Prepared preliminary reconciliations with the 13 townships and City to facilitate early 

settlement with the townships next month.  In order to ease frustration with calculations of 
partial year veteran exemptions, we created a spreadsheet to help townships with tax 
calculations. 

  
➢ Set up new passport hotline to provide 24 hour information to potential travelers on the 

requirements for applying for a passport so they are prepared and have everything they 
need to eliminate the frustration of not having all the documents when they come in. 
Processed 151 regular service, 65 expedited and 2 hand carry passport in February. 

 
 
 
 
 

 



















































































































































 

 

 

DRAFT UNAPPROVED 

If you are planning to attend and are physically challenged, requiring any special assistance, please notify Cathy Dye, Clerk, within 24 hours of 
the meeting at 938-1350. 

                        
CALL TO ORDER: 7:01pm 
 
ROLL CALL: 
PC Members Present:  D. Rosa, D. White, S. Feringa, K. Wentzloff, M. Timmins, T. Forgette, B. Balentine, J. 

Jessup. and J. DeMarsh.  
Staff Present: S. Winter, Zoning Administrator; J. Iacoangeli, Township Planner; J. Jocks, Counsel 
 

 
A. LIMITED PUBLIC COMMENT: Opened @ 7:03p.   

Andy Andres, 1107 Barlow St. - Inquired about the scheduled paving of Bunker Hill Road.  Feringa indicated that 

work will be in conjunction with the Grand Traverse Band Bureau of Indian Affairs with design work to begin in 

2016 with community input and construction anticipated in the 2017 season. Storm water component is part of the 

project. 
 
Daren Klooster, 4520 Quail Court, TC.  Inquired about Outdoor/Tent Sale in Meijer parking lot around the 4th of 

July.  
 
Public comment closed @ 7:05p. 

 
B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: J. DeMarsh commented that the agenda seemed congested for one evening 

and suggested an item such as item G3 to be moved to the next meeting. Thought perhaps other items may 

need further discussion.  Wentzloff indicated we were not held to a specific time limit and we could wait 

and see how the meeting progresses.  Motion to approve agenda as submitted made by Timmins, support 

by Rosa;  Motion passed unanimously. 

 

 
C. INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: S. Feringa inquired on conflict of interest for  New 

Business Item #2; GTTC Conceptual Plan Review. He indicated he has not been participating or given 

input on the designs being presented, however, he would recuse himself from this discussion. 

 
D. CORRESPONDENCE: None 

 
E. PUBLIC HEARINGS:  

1. None 

 
F. NEW BUSINESS: 

1. Zoning Ordinance Rewrite Process – Article VIII: Site Plan Review 

J. Iacoangeli lead a presentation that included components of the current Site Plan Review procedures.  He went 

over some potential modifications and/or revisions to be considered for improvement,  and included  the timeline 

for the Zoning Ordinance rewrite.  Overall he liked how the current Article is set up, it is very easy to review and 
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is concise.  Currently, the Article 8.2 process indicates that site plans, if part of a SUP, must go through a Public 

hearing before PC review/approval.  Non-SUP site plans may go through a Public Hearing prior to review/approval 

by the PC.  Time frame for a SUP takes about 3-4 months.  Under non-SUP, it can take 2-3 months.  The length of 

time is critical and many other communities are looking at this closely in order to compress the time frame in order 

to fit into a construction season.   
 
Article 8.2.3 outlines the required components of the site plan.  Since the township almost always look at building 

elevation, the township should require them to be provided up front as part of the submitted site plan. He strongly 

recommended to require all documentation/plans/elevations submitted in both printed and digital format.  This 

would help make the review process easier and more complete. In digital form, as site plans can be immediately 

incorporated into GIS System and physically/geographically locate the project and see how the properties lay out 

and are being developed.  Otherwise, everything has to be done by hand which takes much longer.  In addition, 

requiring storm water control and drainage include measures for incorporation of low impact development storm 

water technologies, indication of impact to air sheds, incorporation of Dark Sky lighting technologies, utilization 

of native plant species for project landscaping and incorporation of pedestrian and non-motorized facilities all 

directly connect to milestones in the Community Master Plan. No added suggestions with respect to the Standards 

for Review and Approval and Conditions sections of the Article seemed necessary.  
 
Lastly, Iacoangeli talked about the use of Administrative Review of Non-SUP site plans that are permitted by right 

and doesn’t trip a trigger like excessive traffic generation or significant storm water facilities. An Administrative 

Review committee could likely include the Zoning Administrator, Township Engineer, Planning Commission chair 

and possible another member.  They could meet monthly to review all of the plans and agency reviews and if it 

meets the ordinance without a trigger, it could be approved administratively. The  US31-M72 business corridor 

form based code district is an example use indicator in that the code dictates specifically how properties are to be 

laid out and specific provisions are detailed out in the code. He wanted to put this component out there for review 

and discussion by the PC for possible consideration if not now, perhaps in the future. Many communities are moving 

in this direction.  
 
Overall, the commission members liked the suggestions as presented. Feringa concurred that more and more firms 

are being asked to release site plan documentation digitally as part of the process though there are typically use 

disclaimers. He also asked for clarification that the elevation requirement was referring to building elevation. 

DeMarsh commented that he felt most of the local townships in the area have recognized, moving in that direction 

and/or used Administrative Review effectively to expedite the site plan review  process.  The township has moved 

in that direction as well with the adoption of form based code district. With a short construction season, seems 

inefficient to wait an additional 30 days for approval by the PC when the plan meets the document requirements of 

the ordinance and would be approved. Winter commented that Peninsula Township may explore the option of 

Administrative Review/Approval as part of their re-write, Blair Township uses it, East Bay uses it for their industrial 

park zones and their planner indicated they are looking to expand.  Traverse City uses it effectively and last year, 

of the 248 land use permits they issued, 98% were by right developments where the majority were reviewed 

administratively. Only those that were designated special use or met a specific threshold were sent to the PC for 

review. Forgette asked if the specific triggers were defined and Iacoangeli indicated that if adopted he would work 

with Winter to come up with the specific items for review.  Examples of triggers that could be, but not limited to, 

are excessive transportation/trip generation and proximity to adjacent properties, and sensitive natural areas such as 

creeks and wetlands.  If a trigger condition occurs, then a full PC Review and/or Public Hearing would be used.  

The US31-M72 Business corridor and the Materials and Processing districts were thought to be example areas 

where this could apply.  Winter indicated that this is already being done for substantial  residential sites.  Wentzloff 

clarified with counsel that the statute allows for approval by PC or Administrative Review team with discretion as 

long as they meet the criteria set in the zoning ordinance and conditions for approval can still be applied and 

required.  Wentzloff also wanted to clarify that under the inclusion for incorporation of low impact development 
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storm water technologies that we provide possible examples like we did under the form based code. 

 
The recommendation was for Winter, Iacoangeli and legal counsel to draft language and bring back to the PC for 

further review and possibly some examples of its use in the context of the current zoning.  With respect to all of the 

Zoning Ordinance re-write we would be looking to complete by then end of calendar year.  Board of Trustee review 

and approval would be in the October time frame. 
.     

2. GTTC Conceptual Plan Review - S. Feringa recused. 

J. Iacoangeli summarized the submitted February 2012 conceptual drawings of GTTC with the current condition of 

storm water system superimposed on them.  Additionally, a new drawing dated March 1, 2016 was submitted with 

the current storm water system showing the permitted uses within each area denoted in similar colors as the 2012 

version.  He also indicated that the developer was looking to rescind the area that was part of Amendment 3 

(Redwood Homes) and go back to its original planned multiple family design. The Township is expecting a letter 

from the developer with this request for the PC to review soon. Iacoangeli is going to review the recorded square 

footage numbers to make sure it aligns with the approved SUP but felt it is pretty accurate.  In summary, the overall 

plan is coming  back to where it was with the inclusion now with  all of the permitted uses and the actual constructed 

storm water system. Iacoangeli also commented that the GTTC is zoned R3 with this SUP which could be converted 

to Corridor-Flex. By doing so, this could allow for less parking lot requirements and thereby reducing the amount 

of storm water.  Additionally, the use of form based code would help set the building use, form and structure look 

that the township desires. Forgette asked what more would the township get from the use of form based code 

underlying this SUP.  Iacoangeli feels the markets have shifted from 2000 when this was originally designed and 

very few are building this type of development. In summary, this continues to be a work in progress and will 

continue to evolve over time.  
 

 
G. OLD BUSINESS: 

1. Zoning Ordinance Amendment 037 – Planned Development 

Public hearing was held in January. Discussion concentrated on sending and receiving zones. The agriculture zone 

is primarily the sender. The township is not a broker; it’s an incentive for the developer and an agreement between 

the developer and the property owner in the sending zone.  This is only for a Planned Development. Discussion 

occurred whether or not it could go from receiving to receiving, how it affects the PDR area, and the stipulations 

related to wetlands.  Density transfer is just one element. Winter provided examples to the PC of how it would work 

through the process and stepped through each.  It is a big negotiating agreement between the developer and the PC. 

It is not meant to circumvent the ordinance. If the property zoning is primary residential, it shall remain primarily 

residential.  Feringa suggested a change with respect to the software version requirements. A procedural summary 

as part of the document was recommended by counsel.  Winter suggested visual representation may be helpful as 

well.  Discussion occurred on termination and expiration date time line.  Iacoangeli and counsel suggested language 

that automatically terminated date of approval if construction does not occur within a year unless an extension in 

writing is approved by the Board.  This eliminates gray area and puts burden on applicant to keep track of clock. 

White asked if PD is terminated.  Counsel some language should be drafted in the contract and/or in PD regarding 

that the density transfer should be returned if PD expires.  A version of this ordinance was approved 6-7 years and 

then was rescinded. A good example of how this works is the old Norris Elementary site.  Nothing could be done 

or development as a result of the use of a PD ordinance. Andy Andres asked if a receiving zone could be a sending 

zone as well. Iacoangeli thought the only justification would be if one of the pieces of the receiving property had 

unique features that township would want to protect. Perhaps language could be adopted to clarify.  PC asked for 

revisions to be incorporated and will review again in April.    
 

2. Zoning Ordinance Amendment 038 – Temporary Outdoor Sales 

Winter looked at other townships and a definition was added to the Amendment.  He provided a quick summary of 
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the ordinance “Tent” was removed from the title to expand the type of uses that would be allowed, but still in the 

spirit of the proposed amendment.  (i.e. Christmas tree sales during the holidays, summer sidewalk sale, etc.). The 

provisions discussed related to tents were included so that they would still apply if a tent is to be used.  Adding PD 

may be warranted.  Winter went through items in the ordinance including signage.  Counsel suggested incorporating 

a change in notification to two business days. Board was wanting to make this ordinance as extension of business.  

Rosa asked if anyone spoke to Acme Business Association.  Winter indicated he spoke to them and they felt it made 

sense. Rosa thought restriction of flags/balloons etc was too strict. A discussion occurred with respect to extension 

of business and third party vendors.  Members discussed outdoor sales items that may be an extension of existing 

components of business inventory, such as selling the same product as the “store”, but outdoor sales vendor having 

a greater inventory.  Winter suggested that perhaps fee could be adjusted based on whether the applicant was an 

existing brick and mortar store or third party. Timmins preferred not allowing 3rd party vendors and did not want a 

series of tents across township.  Discussion occurred on number of events allowed for one business during course 

of year. Clearer language needed. Counsel suggests draft language saying no one business shall have outdoor sales 

of more than 30 days during one calendar year. The question was asked if the business owner took out the permit 

for an outdoor sale, and assumed any responsibility for such sale, why would the township care.  Timmins is not so 

concerned about allowing third party vendors, but rather does not want Township looking like a big tent sale.  

Feringa liked the fact of having the property owner responsible.  DeMarsh asked about what direction the board 

was looking to achieve.  Iacoangeli reminded commission members that whoever comes in for the permit must 

disclose on the application what it is they will be selling.    Winter commented that the ordinance can always be 

amended.  Wentzloff thought the way the ordinance was drafted reflected the PC discussion from last month.  

Consensus by the PC was to keep the draft ordinance language as presented with the minor clarifications and 

changes.  Changes include requiring application to be submitted 2 business days prior to event, add in PD, and 

require that no business shall exceed 30 days of outdoor sales per calendar year as part of the permit. 
 
Motion by Timmins to set a public hearing for Zoning Ordinance Amendment 038 – Temporary Outdoor Sales for 

the April 11th Planning Commission meeting with changes; support by Balentine. Motion passed unanimously. 

 

 
3. Draft Police Power Ordinance – Mobile Food Vending Units 

This would be a Police Power Ordinance adopted by the Township Board, however, they have tasked the Planning 

Commission to draft the language. The draft language was modeled after food truck ordinances in other jurisdictions 

throughout the state.  Board has expressed not wanting their operation on park property.  PC decided to postpone 

discussion on this until next meeting.  
 

 
H. ADMINISTRATIVE ACTION 

1. Receive and file Township Board Minutes 1/5/16 - Motion to receive and file made by Timmins; 

support by Rosa.  Motion passed unanimously. 

2. Receive and file Township Board Minutes 2/2/16 - Motion to receive and file made by Timmins; 

support by White. Motion passed unanimously. 

3. Receive and file Parks and Trails Committee Minutes 12/18/15 - Motion to receive and file made 

by Timmins; support by Rosa.  Motion passed unanimously. 

4. Receive and file Parks and Trails Committee Minutes 1/22/16 - Motion to receive and file made by 

Timmins; support by Balentine.  Motion passed unanimously. 

5. Receive and file Parks and Trails Committee Minutes 1/28/16 - Motion to receive and file made by 

Timmins; support by Balentine.  Motion passed unanimously. 

6. Approve draft Planning Commission Minutes 1/11/16 - Motion to receive and file made by 

Timmins; support by Balentine.  Feringa requested edit on meeting minutes on page 3, 

Administrative Action H#4 for missed supported motion.  Timmins withdrew motion.  Minutes to 
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be corrected and presented for approval next meeting. 

 
I. PUBLIC COMMENT & OTHER PC BUSINESS 

1. Zoning Administrator Report: Shawn Winter provided a summary of the current ZA activity since 

the January 2016 meeting. 

• Permits issued since the January 11th PC Meeting: 

 o Land Use Permits – 7 

  New Home: 5 

  Accessory: 1 

  Addition: 1 

 o Sign Permits – 1 (Permanent: Blue Star Memorial Highway sign at Bayside Park) 

• Township Board approved the Parks and Trails Committee’s recommended improvements to 

Bayside Park for 2016 utilizing the previously allocated $67,000.  Township Board also approved 

$100,000 in matching funds for the MNRTF Grant Application for improvements to Bayside Park for the 

grant application due April 1st.   

• Next Month: 

 o Potential Site Plan Review for the relocation of Chase Bank branch 

 
2. Planning Consultant Report: John Iacoangeli - no new items to report 

3. Township Board Report: D. White shared that the Township Board approved an additional 

$25,000 for Parks grant. Timmins added that Conservancy raising contribution for Parks grant 

from $125,000 to $200,000.  

4. Parks & Trails Committee Report: Marcie Timmins shared that the new park and trail committee 

had been formed (many members of PC, township staff, and community members are involved). 

Seeming to gain momentum.   Working on grant schedules and applications for Bayside Park. 

 
ADJOURN: Motion to adjourn made by Timmins; support by Balentine.  Motion passed unanimously.  Meeting 

adjourned at 9:44p. 
                                             



If you are planning to attend and are physically challenged, requiring any special assistance, please notify Cathy Dye, Clerk, within 
24 hours of the meeting at 938-1350. 

                        
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ROLL CALL: 
 
Committee:      Absent  DeMarsh Ex. Absent Feringa              X Heffner  
   X  Jenema       Ex. Absent  LaPointe     X     Timmins  
        X   Wentzloff 
 
Advisory:  Ex. Absent Clark     X   Heinert        X   Henkel   
  X      Kushman      X  McDonough  X       Winter 
 
A. PUBLIC COMMENT:  Eric Nuffer; Crescent Haven Hill, Acme. He is a Kite boarder who 

came to speak on his support of the park plan. He asked if there would remain an area clear 
enough that the kite boarders could have about 75ft. In order to launch from when there is 
good wind from that site which are south west and north-west winds.  

Discussion followed on the space that would be created by the retaining wall/seat wall. Discussed the 
use of the second “beach pod” area. Eric agreed that there should be enough room there to 
launch from.   

Closed 8:45am 
 

B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  
Motion by Wentzloff  2nd. By Heffner motion carries 
 
C. INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: none 

 
D. ACTION:  

1. Adopt Parks and Trails Committee minutes 01/22/16 
2. Adopt Parks and Trails Committee minutes 01/28/16 
Motion by Wentzloff, 2nd. By Timmins to approve the minutes of the Park and Trails 
Committee minutes from 1/22/16 and 1/28/16.  
Motion carries 
 

E. REPORTS 
1. None 
 

F. NEW BUSINESS: 
1. Selection of design components for the MNRTF Grant Application 
Klaus presented an updated cost estimate and new plan update.   
Jenema summarized the things that the committee removed from the last meeting. 
1) South parking area 
2) Play Ground 
3) Mobi Mat  

ACME TOWNSHIP PARKS & TRAILS MEETING 
ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 
February 5th, 2016 8:30 a.m. 

Draft Minutes  
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4) 2nd. Phase of garden club  
5) new to the list the pavilion- part of a phase three discussion 
Put back in – the TART trail connector piece.  
Klaus went over price point on lawn site improvements, added class to fill for lawn 

improvements, widened side walk, price of hydro-turf for the large open space, cost 
of beach sand to widen the beach and land scape cost.  

              Discussion followed about not wanting to ripe of anything in the initial stages 
in order to  complete the later stages.  Klaus talked about staging from the south 
end, said it wouldn't  be a problem.   

 McDonough talked about how the GTRLC has warped the Acme fundraising goals 
into a larger campaign. Discussed talking to the GTRLC board about raising an 
additional $75K if the township would pledge another $25K.   

After seeing the cost estimate for the entire plan the committee discussed which projects 
should be pulled out of phase 2, to possibly make up a phase 3 if the board approves 
it.   

 Klaus clarified how the components that make up the park plan each carry a different 
weight and how we need to balance what we pull out for a possible phase 3 with 
leaving in enough to get the most desired points. 

 
2) Recommendation for 2016 Work Program 
Motion: by Wentzloff  2nd. By Timmins 
Recommend to the board phase A1 for the 2016 work program with the $67k designated 

by the board as presented.  
            Motion carries.  
Discussion turned to the phase 1 that the committee would like to obtain a MDNR grant 

for, consensus of large components to put in the phase 1 plan are.  
1) TART trail connector 
2)Play ground  
3) fabric shelters 
 
Motion: by Wentzloff 2nd. By Timmins 
Motion to move that the DRN grant application include all the projects that are in column 
C. take to the board March 1st.  
Motions carries 
 
Will be having a public hearing to address this at the March 1st board meeting, Shawn will 
be putting the notices up. 
 
Klaus will have a grand draft by mid-March. So that we have time to fine tune it as a 

township.  Neil is our contact while Klaus is gone.  
Jenema will have the resolution for the March 1st. Board meeting.  
 
 

 
G. OLD BUSINESS: 

1. Committee Mission & Vision Statements (it time allows) – Shawn Winter, Amy Jenema 
– moved to discuss after the April 1st grant deadline. Must be completed by  June 30th.  
We are still working under the 6 month guide line.   

 
H. PUBLIC COMMENT  Eric Nuffer- liked the design asked why the scalloped pods were 

designed near the beach. 
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Klaus talked about it being part of the natural topography, and wave action. 
Eric wondered if people would be able to walk the shore, and if light poles where in the first phase. 
Klaus assured him people can still walk on the beach, and that the light poles weren't in first phase 

and the placing of the lights was not yet set.  
Eric supported the plan and tart trail connectors and the items moved to phase 3. 
 
Jean proposed an action item to work with Matt to put together a grant strategy. 
Asked about the Trust Funds view of park hours?  
Matt said no view on hours. Only thing that will effect the points is if we charge a fee to get in the 

park. 
Jean wanted to make sure we had an answer as to how people will cross 31 when we presented at the 

board meeting.  
Shawn noted March 1st is our dead line to have the park's and rec plan uploaded.   
Jenema discussed presentation strategy to tie all previous plans together. 
Wentzloff discussed needing a sign.  
Winter asked about the need to merge the parcels.   
McDonough suggested shading the park plan to make sure everyone is very clear about what is park 

and what is not.  
 
 
 
ADJOURN: Motion to adjourn 10:56  Karly  2nd. Heffner. 
                     Motion carries 
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ROLL CALL: 

Committee: 

  Absent DeMarsh X          Feringa                    X      Heffner  
  X          Jenema  X            LaPointe X         Timmins  
    Wentzloff 

 

Advisory:  Absent Clark  X           Heinert  X           Henkel  
  X        Kushman  X         McDonough X            Winter 
 

A. PUBLIC COMMENT:  None 
 

B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Motion to approve agenda Feringa 2nd. Timmins 
                                                                Motion carries  
 

C. INQUIRY AS TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: None 
 

D. ACTION:  

1. Approve Draft Minutes of: 
a. Parks & Trail Meeting Minutes 02/05/16  

 Motion to table minutes from 02/05/16 meeting until our next meeting Timmins, 2nd. Lapointe  
 Motion carries 
 

E. REPORTS 

1. Township Board – Jenema  
Jenema Discussed what happened at the last board meeting.  

 Board supported a $100k match for the Bayside park project, GTRLC raising $200k going for full 

grant match of $300k  

 Supported $67k of phase one summer of 2016 getting bids 

 Board has to approve the minutes from the (3/1/16) board meeting, there will be a special meeting 

on Wednesday 3/16/16 to approve those minutes. 
Lapointe asked when documentation would be done to send out and get bids for the Bayside projects 
Jenema said that question would be addressed later in the meeting. 

2. TART – Kushman 
 TART has had discussions with some of the land owners, ShawnWinter and Jim Heffner joined 

 him. 
 Gave the committee a map of the lands (those outlined in blue) that had land owners that have 

 given their permission and are ready to work with TART and the township on this project.  
 Have engaged farmers to find out their concerns and get their input about trails that go along 

 farmland. 
Jenema asked to have a conceptual plan presented to the board at the April board meeting. Nothing formal 

more of a first look. Maybe the May board meeting for a more formal presentation.  
Jim questioned what was going to be presented to the board just the concept along Mt. Hope or the one 

along the bay front parks also.   
Jenema discussed 
LaPointe asked about long term maintenance as opposed to winter maintenance. 

ACME TOWNSHIP PARKS & TRAILS MEETING 

ACME TOWNSHIP HALL 

6042 Acme Road, Williamsburg MI 49690 

March 11, 2016 10:00 a.m. 

Draft Minutes 
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Kushman said that was all part of the conversation that is just starting to take place.  
LaPointe asked about winter maintenance vs. summer as far as township responsibility is concerned. 
Jenema talked about the different discussions going on as to who will own what, within the county and 

township. 
Kushman clarified that there is no commitment as of now on the part of the township or private citizens.  
Discussed who owned the easements from the private land holders  
Kushman also clarified that there was zero insurance liability on the part of the township when it came to 

people injuring themselves on a trail that goes through Acme.   
 

3. Grand Traverse Regional Land Conservancy – McDonough  
Confirmed that staff approved the increase in grant match for the township to $200k 

4. Universal Accessibility – Timmins  
Disability Network is writing a support letter. They are ready to get involved whenever the township is   

ready.  
5. Autumn Olive – Winter   

Called Roughed Grouse Society about Yuba Creek Natural Area, they said they could come and do it in 

May or early June. Have been asked to wait until after July 15th to accommodate the birders.  
Americorp had to stop cutting the autumn olive by hand due to the sap starting to flow.  They will be back 

in the fall. Discussion followed on where the best place to have them cut by hand would be. They used 2 of 

the 5 gallons of pesticide the township bought.  The Americorp group expressed how surprised they were 

by how much the Autmn olive had spread into the woods.   
Lapointe talked about future projects on the steep shelves.  
Elizabeth Sanders has requested to plant a Monarch butterfly milkweed garden at Bayside Park. The 

committee discussed if that was the best placement for it. It was decided Yuba would be a better spot. 

McDonough talked about how the GTRLC was partnering to establish 20, 2 acre plots to provide pollinator 

habitat.   
Lapointe talked about doing it off the lower trail, on the west side toward the trees.  McDonough suggested 

Elizabeth could contact Angie Lucas at the GTRLC to help decide best placement at Yuba.  
 

F. NEW BUSINESS: 
1. Preliminary Conceptual Trail Alignment – Heinert   

 Klaus had a preliminary map to show the proposed bike routes.   
 Discussion followed about trail connecters and where they could happen within the township, how 

private property and easements where both looked at. 
Jenema talked about needing to know the maintenance cost and up keep requirements. Those things will 

both be discussed as planning moves forward.  
 

 

G. OLD BUSINESS: 

1. MNRTF Grant Application: 

a. Updated Park Design 
Klaus gave an overview of changes that were made and the reason for the amount of detail that was put into 

it, in order to get real enough numbers to work with for the grant.  

Included in the grant are; 

 10 ft. walk ways 

 Parking lot was moved a bit to make it fit better in the space, the parking lot will connect to Bay 

Shore Dr., the back lot is one way in order to allow them to use the light to exit. MDOT supports 

use of the traffic light  

 Split the playground into 2 smaller components, to be split into 2 phases. 

 Provided bike racks, large racks to accommodate 5 or 6 bikes 

 Discussed different methods of water infiltration for the groomed maintained green spaces to keep 

them from getting soggy.  

 Mobi mats and transfer station 
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 Beach wall 

 Shade canopy’s 

 Trail/walk way within the park 

 Natural area 
 

b. Draft Narrative/Outline  

Grant discussion began Jean Aukerman was brought into the discussion 

Klaus had all the grant worksheet numbers, he was ready to cover any section the committee wanted. He 

was still working to put together the supporting documents and graphics at the time of the meeting. 
Jean asked about Acme’s advantages over other community’s in the area.  Discussion followed.  

Klaus talked about thinking about universal access not as just those with disabilities but also the other ends 

of the scale. Seniors and young kids and the needs that they have and how the park supports that. 

Klaus discussed inventorying things that the township already owned, picnic tables, etc. and what we are 

going to reuse and what we won’t. Not at that level of detail yet.  

Gordie asked how much the DNR trust fund had to award?  

Klaus and Matt confirmed that last year it was 9 million, this year would be less but not sure yet how much 

that amount would be. 

McDonough went through the Trust fund point system so we could better understand it, and the things that 

are important to the DNR, to have represented within the park. 

Discussed the importance of having a regional trail head identified on the plan. 

LaPointe asked about when bids would be going out for the first phase. 
Klaus has to get the contract to Jay. Will be ready no later than the week of March 21st to put bids out to 

contractors. 

Klaus will have the narrative to Shawn and Jean the morning of Wed. 3/16, so that Jean and Shawn can 

have time to review and turn it back over to Klaus before it gets submitted. 

Letters of support and documents still needed to obtain and person responsible for following through. 

 Watershed Center- Timmins 
 Rotary Charities- Aukerman 
 Combined tax ID and legal description of Bayside park-Winter 

 Resolution and Board meeting minutes- Winter ( as soon as the board minutes are approved 

Target day to have everything gathered and grant to be submitted is Friday March 25th. 
 

H. PUBLIC COMMENT none 
 

ADJOURN: Timmins makes a motion to adjourn 12:15 , 2nd. Heffner. 
Motion carries.                                             
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